County Library BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING Minutes – January 8, 2020 – 4:00 p.m.

The first scheduled meeting for 2020 was held at the Bluffton Branch Library.

<u>Trustees</u>: Ana Maria Tabernik, Chair; Joseph Bogacz, Lynne Miller, James Morrall, Janet Porter, Rosalie Richman, Tracey Robinson, and Terry Thomas.

Absentees: Bernard Kole, Brenda Ladson Powell and Laura Sturkie, Vice-chair.

<u>Library Staff</u>: Ray McBride, Director of Libraries; Amanda Dickman, Deputy Director; Scott Strawn, Bluffton Branch Library Manager; and Joshua Greer, Library Operation Manager.

County Council Member: Councilwoman Alice Howard, District 4.

Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 4:00 p.m.

Pledge of Allegiance: Ms. Tabernik led those present in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Public Comment: None.

Minutes from meeting held November 13, 2019:

The minutes were approved as written on a motion from Ms. Porter and a second from Mr. Thomas. There was a unanimous vote.

Correspondence/Memberships:

Ms. Tabernik mailed a thank you letter to the Friends Groups for their support.

Library Director's Report:

Mr. McBride presented his report:

• <u>Personnel</u>:

• The Library Organizational Chart is attached (four vacant positions).

• Projects Updates:

- <u>Capital Improvement Program (CIP) & Library Impact Fees</u>: (see attached PowerPoint presentation)
 - o Mr. McBride explained in detail the presentation at the board meeting.

• County Impact Fees New Study:

o The study may be completed by July 1, 2020.

Procedure to Request Approval of the Use of Funds (i.e. Impact Fees).

- o The County Administration implemented a new procedure to request approval for the use of funds (i.e. Impact Fees) for new projects (i.e. facilities renovations).
- o Mr. McBride explained the new County procedure in detail (see attached flowchart).

- FY 2021 Budget Kickoff & Budget Preparation:
 - o Mr. McBride will attend a meeting on January 16, 2020 (see agenda attached)
 - The Department Directors will have the opportunity to give input/feedback for their departmental budget needs for the next fiscal year (2021).
- Launch of a new library program for all library branches:
 - o Lucky Day Collection Program: (see attachment for more details):
 - O This program will provide patrons more access to the latest popular book titles (display on the shelves). No waiting list.
 - O The Friends Groups and the Library Foundation fully funded this program:
 - Twenty-five (25) new books for each large branch and ten (10) new books for the Lobeco branch.
- Free Online Resources available through the Library Website: (see attachment)
 - The South Carolina State Library fully funded the most popular software tutorials (i.e. Microsoft, Adobe, Word, Excel, etc) which are available through the Library website www.beaufortcountylibrary.org
- Design the Library's Summer 2020 Bookmark Program for children: (see attachment).
 - o The Library and the School District are working together for this program.
 - o The winning bookmark will be printed for distribution during the Summer Reading Program 2020 @ Your Library.

Committee Reports:

- Finance Committee:
 - Mr. Bogacz explained the financial documents presented.
- FY 2020 Special Funds Report: (see attachment)
 - Mr. Bogacz explained the attached report.
- Beaufort County Library System Budget Update FY 2020: (see attachment)
- FY 2020 Library Materials Expenditure YTD year-to-date: (for more details see attachment) Mr. Bogacz explained the document in detail.
- FY Fines and Fees Account: Mr. Bogacz explained the document in detail.
- County Impact Fees New Study:
 - The Finance Committee met last November to discuss the new County Impact Fee Study.
 - The Committee and Library Director will be involved in the Budget Process and Impact Fees Study in the upcoming months.
 - The collection of the *Library Impact Fees* might incur some reductions in north and south of the broad (due to less growth).

Public Library Foundation:

The next meeting will be on Wednesday, January 29 at the Beaufort Branch Library.

Friends of the Library (FOL):

Beaufort Branch:

- The board met on December 5, 2019.
- The Annual Book Sale event was very successful (proceeds \$21K).
- 'Books Sandwiched In' (annual event) started on January 6, 2020, at the USCB Art Center (Historic Campus) and runs through Monday, March 2, 2020.

Bluffton Branch:

• The next meeting will be on February 6, 2020.

Hilton Head Branch:

The next meeting will be on January 14, 2020.

<u>Highlights – Library Foundation and Friends Groups</u>:

- Mr. McBride added that the Library Foundation and Friends Groups are very active and wellorganized groups.
 - o These groups have donated to our Library System ~ \$1.0M over a 10 year period.

Policies and Procedures Committee:

- The Library Administration will develop an Annual Spreadsheet listing all Library policies per Ms. Porter's recommendation.
 - o The Library Policy Spreadsheet will list each Library Policy specifying its last revision date and the next projected revision date.

Art Policy Committee:

- o The committee is planning to work with the School District to highlight the Library Artwork (more details at the next board meeting).
- The committee will have a report for the March board meeting.

Meeting Room policy:

o The committee decided that there is no need to review the policy at this time.

Strategic Planning Committee:

- o Ms. Porter mentioned that the current strategic plan is in its last year. The committee will begin to develop the new strategic plan process during 2020.
- o Ms. Porter and Mr. McBride will meet on Thursday, January 9, 2020 to discuss the process for the new Strategic Plan 2021 - 2023.

Challenged Materials Committee: None.

Library Facilities Committee: Nothing to report.

Old Business: None

New Business:

Hilton Head Mural Project.

- The Cultural Affairs Department (Town of Hilton Head) presented a proposal to host a community mural painting project at the Hilton Head Branch Library.
- The board discussed the proposed mural painting project and voted unanimously to deny the request. The board felt that the proposed mural did not have a direct tie to the Hilton Head community and did not fit within the existing décor of the library.

<u>Motion</u>: Ms. Porter made a motion to deny this request, Mr. Thomas seconded. There was a unanimous vote to deny the request.

Executive Session:

Ms. Tabernik made a motion to move into an executive session. Mr. Bogacz seconded the motion. There was a unanimous vote. The motion carried.

Ms. Tabernik called the executive session at 5:38 pm. Ms. Tabernik adjourned the executive session at 5:51 pm and reconvened the regular meeting. There was no action taken in Executive Session.

Ms. Tabernik asked whether there was any other business. Since there no other business was presented, the meeting was adjourned at 5:55 p.m. on a motion from Ms. Miller and a second from Ms. Richman.

Respectfully submitted,

Ray MiBrida

Ray McBride Library Director